Justice in the Balance: What's at Stake with This Supreme Court



JUNE 2020

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This report was written by Eli Vitulli (Center for Popular Democracy). It was edited by Katie O'Connor (Demand Justice) and Julia Peter (Center for Popular Democracy).

ABOUT THE AUTHORS



Demand Justice is a progressive movement fighting to restore the ideological balance and legitimacy of the federal courts by advocating for reform and vigorously opposing extreme nominees. We are empowering citizens to organize around our nation's courts and prevent them from devolving into just another tool of economic and social oppression. We wage fact-based campaigns to defend our rights and to stop our courts from pursuing an agenda that further enriches the wealthy and corporations at the expense of everyday Americans.

demandjustice.org | @WeDemandJustice



Popular Democracy in Action and its affiliates know that everyday people have the power to change the world. We upend politics as usual to forge a representative, multiracial government and society where we all thrive, no exceptions.

populardemocracyinaction.org | @popdemocinaction

Justice in the Balance: What's at Stake with This Supreme Court

Every June, the United States Supreme Court issues its final decisions for the term. These decisions have farreaching impacts on people throughout US society.

The Supreme Court is the highest court in the US, which means that it is the final arbiter of the law. Supreme Court decisions set precedent—or act as the authoritative guide—for law throughout the country. It is the head of the federal judicial branch, whose job is also to act as a check on the executive and legislative branches. Thus, the Court, and the federal court system more generally, plays an incredibly important role in US society and democracy, determining how laws should be interpreted and implemented. Their decisions often have a highly significant impact on communities of color, low-income communities, immigrants, LGBTQ people, and others, as the Court decides important questions regarding civil rights, regulating the economy, immigration, and our election system.

While in theory the judicial system strives to be "fair and impartial,"¹ Supreme Court justices and their decisions along with all other federal and state judges and their decisions—are deeply influenced by society, culture, and political ideologies and play a powerful role shaping US social structures, economy, and democracy, while also reflecting—indeed perpetuating—broader power dynamics. Throughout its history, Supreme Court decisionmaking has and continues to perpetuate and legitimize systems of power and oppression, including white supremacy, racial capitalism, ableism, heteropatriarchy, and xenophobia.²

Supreme Court justices—as well as judges in the federal court system—are unelected and serve lifetime appointments. As a group, federal judges do not represent the diversity of life experiences and identities of people in the US. For example, a majority of Supreme Court justices and lower federal court judges are white men,³ and all nine justices attended either Harvard Law School or Yale Law School.⁴

Supreme Court justices are also subject to few transparency and accountability mechanisms. They are not held to a code of ethics, and while it is possible to impeach a justice, that has never been done.⁵

For decades Republicans and their allies on the Right have been organizing to pack our courts with conservative judges. Their efforts have been paying off as the Supreme Court and the federal judiciary generally have become increasingly conservative and partisan. The Court has "sided with the rich and powerful" against poor people, people of color, immigrants, and other marginalized people in "virtually every area of the law" for the past few decades, and it has aided the "massive transfer of wealth to corporations,

The Court has "sided with the rich and powerful" against poor people, people of color, immigrants, and other marginalized people in "virtually every area of the law" for the past few decades.

corporate executives, and share-holders" from "ordinary Americans" that has been the hallmark of the US economy for the past few decades.⁶ Trump's Supreme Court picks have entrenched a conservative and partisan majority.

But another Supreme Court is possible.

Countering the rightwing court grab and creating a court that will defend civil rights, our democracy, and the humanity of all people requires a movement pushing to win judicial reforms and putting pressure on elected officials to nominate and confirm justices who will make decisions based on social justice and equity.

If we don't act, the conservative majority on the Supreme Court—and the increasing conservativism of the federal judiciary more generally—could not only become entrenched for decades but could become even more extreme. It is likely that the Court will have at least two vacancies in the next few years. If Trump is able to appoint those justices, rightwing, partisan justices will hold a supermajority on the Court. Trump will also be able to continue moving the rest of the federal court system further to the right. His judges could serve for decades after he leaves office.

This brief provides important background for understanding the Supreme Court. The first two sections describe how past and present Supreme Court decision-making has perpetuated and legitimized systems of oppression, especially white supremacy, and how the recent rightwing court grab perpetuates these dynamics. The next two sections describe how cases reach the Supreme Court and give background on the Supreme Court justices and the judges in the larger federal court system. The final section of the report summarizes four of the most important cases still under consideration this term: cases addressing the future of the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) program, whether LGBTQ people are protected from employment discrimination, the constitutionality of a Louisiana law restricting access to abortion, and whether Trump must publically release his tax returns. This term, the Supreme Court has or will rule on many more cases that could have wide reaching consequences. The appendix to this brief includes descriptions of 16 additional cases.



Throughout the history of the US, the Supreme Court has been a key institution maintaining and legitimizing a power structure rooted in white supremacy, racial capitalism, heteropatriarchy, ableism, and other systems of oppression.⁷ The current Court with its majority of conservative justices continues this tradition as it props up partisan (GOP) politics, conservative movement priorities, and corporate interests.

The Court's role in maintaining systems of oppression is manifested in its rulings on a wide range of issues throughout its history. For example, in *Dred Scott v. Sanford* (1857), the Court held that Black people could not be US citizens and that enslaved Black people were property under the Fifth Amendment and thus any

law emancipating them (i.e. depriving an "owner" of that property) was unconstitutional. The Court in *Dred Scott* not only continued to legitimize US systems of slavery and white supremacy but also helped create a legal and social understanding of blackness as property and legitimately subject to violence and oppression.⁸ *Dred Scott* was effectively overturned after the Civil War by the Thirteenth and Fourteenth Amendments.⁹

In their 1927 *Buck v. Bell* decision, the Court upheld the forced sterilization of a woman who was imprisoned in a state mental hospital in Virginia and deemed "feebleminded," determining that "three generations of imbeciles are enough."¹⁰ This case not only legitimized the practice of forced sterilization of certain disabled people, thus taking away their reproductive rights, but also helped root into law the ableist understanding of disabled people as less than human or less valuable than able-bodied people. *Buck v. Bell* was never overturned and thus technically remains the law.¹¹

The Court's role in maintaining systems of oppression is manifested in its rulings on a wide range of issues throughout its history.



In 1944, in *Korematsu v. US*, the Court upheld the internment of Japanese Americans during World War II, legitimizing racist understandings of Japanese American people as inherently foreign and enemies.¹² The Court did not overturn this decision until 2018, ironically in the ruling that upheld Trump's anti-Muslim travel ban.¹³

In their 1986 *McCleskey v. Kemp* decision, the Court ruled that statistical evidence showing that Black defendants convicted of killing white victims were more likely to receive the death penalty in Georgia could not be used to challenge McCleskey's death sentence; only evidence of racially discriminatory behavior by a person specifically influencing McCleskey's sentencing would be admissible.¹⁴ This decision perpetuated a legal understanding of racial discrimination as only overt individual acts, not as part of systems and institutions.¹⁵

Photos: Century Company, P. (1887) Dred Scott. Harriet. wife of Dred Scott.1887. [New York: Century Co., June] [Photograph] Retrieved from the Library of Congress, www.loc.gov/item/2014645331/. (1859) Now ready: the Dred Scott decision–Opinion of Chief-Justice Roger B. Taney. 1859. [Photograph] Retrieved from the Library of Congress, www.loc.gov/item/2002735894/.

and created a substantial burden for addressing the systemically racist criminal legal system. It is a standard that continues today.

In its 2007 decision in *Parents Involved in Community Schools v. Seattle School District No. 1*, which was decided 5-4 along ideological lines, the Court struck down a Seattle school district plan that maintained desegregated schools.¹⁶ Here, the Court reasoned in the plurality opinion that the "way to stop discrimination on the basis of race is to stop discriminating on the basis of race"—that nearly any consideration of race, even to address racial inequities, is discriminatory.¹⁷ This is a standard that makes it difficult, if not impossible, to address systemic racism and racial inequalities in education.

The Supreme Court's practice of perpetuating systems of oppression is also deeply connected to how it has shaped our elections. For example, in *Shelby County v. Holder* (2013), the Supreme Court, in another 5-4 vote along ideological lines, gutted a key section of the Voting Rights Act that required jurisdictions with a history of race-based voter discrimination to submit any changes to voting procedures to the federal government for preclearance.¹⁸ This ruling decimated one of the most potent enforcement tools of the Voting Rights Act. Within 24 hours of the ruling, previously covered states, such as Texas, began to implement strict voter ID laws, and over the following years, more jurisdictions have passed laws or other measures restricting the vote.¹⁹

On April 6, 2020, in Republican National Committee v. Democratic National Committee, again in a 5-4 decision along ideological lines, the Court blocked Wisconsin from extending the deadline for absentee ballots, granting a request made by the Republican National Committee and the Republican Party of Wisconsin.²⁰ This order was the final determination in a dispute between Wisconsin Democrats and Republicans about how to hold their election-both the Democratic presidential primary and state racesduring the coronavirus pandemic and forced Wisconsin residents to decide between being disenfranchised and risking their health to vote.²¹ Thousands received their requested mail-in ballots too late due to a dramatic increase in requests because of the pandemic.²² In Milwaukee, whose population is majority people of color and where most Black people in Wisconsin live,²³ polling locations were cut by 97%, from 180 locations to just five.²⁴ Thus, the Supreme Court's order effectively put Wisconsin residents of color at greater health risk than their rural and suburban white counterparts, who saw far fewer polling stations in their areas closed.²⁵

The current Court is highly partisan and conservative, giving many wins to Republican and corporate interests.²⁶ The increasing conservativism of the Supreme Court, as well as the rest of the federal court system, is largely a product of a long-term strategy on the Right of packing the courts with conservative judges.²⁷ These efforts have been increasingly successful under Mitch McConnell's (R-KY) leadership in the Senate and Donald Trump's presidency.

During the final two years of the Obama administration, the Republican Senate majority, led by McConnell, confirmed the fewest judges in the last fifty years, holding open more than 110 judicial seats.²⁸ The best known and perhaps most egregious example of this is McConnell's unprecedented decision to obstruct President Obama's nomination of Merrick Garland to the Supreme Court,²⁹ paving the way for Trump to appoint Neil Gorsuch, who is among the most conservative justices on the Court and has reliably sided with the Trump administration.³⁰

After Trump assumed office, the Republican-led Senate changed the confirmation process rules to make it easier and quicker for them to appoint conservative judges, including allowing the Republican Party to end debate by a majority vote instead of 60-member vote and ending the long-held practice of allowing senators from a nominee's home state to have a say in the appointment.³¹ Conservative organizations, such as the Federalist Society and the Judicial Crisis Network, have substantially supported these efforts by identifying judges to nominate and spending thousands and even millions of dollars running political ads in support of conservative judges.³²

In other words, Senate Republicans have effectively cut Democrats out of the confirmation process, allowing them to confirm extremely conservative, partisan, and even controversial judges. Some of those judges were even deemed unqualified by the American Bar Association.³³

In the first two years of his presidency, Trump was able to appoint more than 90 judges, totaling more than 10% of the federal judiciary.³⁴ By March of this year, he had appointed over a quarter of all judges on the US Courts of Appeals.³⁵ In the midst of the COVID-19 pandemic, Trump nominated two conservative judges with records opposing the Affordable Care Act to the US Courts of Appeals.³⁶ The Trump administration has called this a "historic transformation" of the federal judiciary.³⁷



In other words, Senate Republicans have effectively cut Democrats out of the confirmation process, allowing them to confirm extremely conservative, partisan, and even controversial judges. Some of those judges were even deemed unqualified by the American Bar Association. Trump's other Supreme Court nominee, Brett Kavanaugh, was confirmed by the Senate in an exceptionally partisan confirmation process and in spite of serious sexual assault allegations and his own ill-tempered sworn testimony. Kavanaugh is also himself a partisan professional, having worked inside Republican electoral politics), and has replaced the less conservative Anthony Kennedy, who often acted as a swing vote.³⁸ The addition of Kavanaugh has pushed the Court even more to the right and given the conservative justices much more control over not only decisions but also which cases to hear. This term's cases may have reflected Kavanaugh's influence as it includes a large number of blockbuster cases, including an abortion rights case that sets up the Court to overturn a four-year-old precedent (see *June Medical Services LLC v. Russo* below). Overturning precedent, especially such a recent one, is very rare. By agreeing to hear this case, the Court's conservative majority may be indicating that they are set to overturn other precedents that protect not only abortion rights but other important rights.³⁹

Thus, who sits on the Supreme Court matters, and the decisions that they make impact US democracy and the lives of people throughout the US. Supreme Court decisions can wreak long lasting harm, especially to people of color, poor people, people with disabilities, and other marginalized people, who rarely have a voice on the Supreme Court or the rest of the federal court system.



Cases primarily come to the Supreme Court through an appeals process within the federal court system. The federal court system is distinct from state court systems, which is where most cases are heard. The federal court system primarily hears cases involving the US government and federal laws, the constitutionality of laws according to the US Constitution, or controversies between states or the US and foreign governments.⁴⁰ State court systems hear cases involving state laws and constitutions and hear most criminal, personal injury, family law, probate, contractual, and traffic cases. However, a case can move from state to federal systems, and thus eventually reach the Supreme Court, if a party challenges a decision based on the US Constitution.⁴¹

The federal court system is divided into three layers. At the bottom are district courts, which are organized into 94 regions (every state and DC has at least one district court). District courts hold trials in criminal and civil cases. If you lose at the district court level, you can appeal to the US Courts of Appeals, which can also hear appeals to decisions by federal administrative agencies. The US Courts of Appeals is divided into 13 circuits, including 12 regional and a federal circuit. Appeals to a circuit court are heard by a panel of three judges and not juries. Each side submits briefs arguing why the circuit court should uphold or reverse the district court's



ruling. The court then holds oral arguments before the panel of judges. Lawyers for each side make their arguments and answer the judges' questions. Occasionally, the entire circuit court will hear arguments, but usually only after a panel of judges has first heard them. If you lose at the circuit court level, you can appeal to the Supreme Court. There are other avenues for a case to appear before the Supreme Court, but the one outlined here is the most common and how all the cases described below arrived before the Court.⁴²

To appeal to the Supreme Court, you must submit a written petition, called a *writ of certiorari*. It is up to the discretion of the justices whether or not to grant the petition, and thus it is not guaranteed that the Supreme Court will hear a case. In fact, it is extremely unlikely. The Court receives about 7,000 to 8,000 petitions each year, while only hearing about 80 cases.⁴³ Four of the nine justices must vote to accept a petition to hear the case.

The Supreme Court is most likely to take cases that clarify legal issues and set precedent, involve a large constitutional impact or important legal questions that affect the entire US, are socially or politically important, clarify a conflict in lower courts over interpreting laws, disregard Supreme Court precedent, and/or are of particular interest to a justice.⁴⁴

The Supreme Court hears oral arguments from October through April, with the final opinions of the term released in June. Each case is allotted an hour for arguments with lawyers from each side having half an hour to argue their case. Their allotted time is mostly spent answering the justices' questions. Witnesses are not part of oral arguments.⁴⁵

Following oral arguments, the justices confer and vote about cases in the Justices' Conference. The Chief Justice or the most senior Associate Justice voting in the majority then assigns who will write the opinion of the Court. A justice may also write a concurring opinion if they agree with the majority vote but came to that conclusion for different reasons. Justices who disagree with the majority decision may write dissenting opinions. Thus, there may be a number of opinions written for a case, but there is only one opinion of the Court.⁴⁶

Federal judges, including Supreme Court justices, are nominated by the President and confirmed by the Senate. Once confirmed, they serve life terms.⁴⁷ There are currently nine justices on the Supreme Court. However, that number is not required by the Constitution, which allows Congress to make that determination. The first Supreme Court had six justices, and the amount changed a number of times before being set at nine in 1869.⁴⁸



Current Supreme Court Justices⁴⁹

Life term appointments mean that judges can potentially stay in their position for decades. The average length of time that a Supreme Court justice served is 16 years, and the longest term any justice has served was nearly 37 years.⁵⁰ Justice Clarence Thomas is the longest serving justice still on the bench, having been on the Supreme Court for nearly 29 years.⁵¹

While the original intention of the life term was to insulate federal judges from political pressure,⁵² the nomination and confirmation process is political and has become increasingly partisan, and judges themselves are influenced by their own politics, identities, and life experiences.⁵³

Moreover, while lower federal court as well as state court judges are bound by codes of ethics, Supreme Court justices are not. Instead, the Constitution establishes that they can serve as long as they exhibit "good Behavior."⁵⁴ While it is possible to impeach a justice, it is extremely unlikely. Since the Court was established, only one justice even faced an impeachment trial (Samuel Chase in 1805), and he was acquitted.⁵⁵ This means that justices can—and often have—engage in conduct prohibited for all other judges, such as accept gifts or participate in partisan fundraisers.⁵⁶

While federal law requires a Supreme Court justice to recuse themselves from cases in which they or their family members have a conflict of interest,⁵⁷ justices themselves make the ultimate decision on recusal and that decision is not reviewable, so there is no real enforcement mechanism to the law.

Since he took office, Trump has appointed over a quarter of the federal judiciary, and many of his judges are comparatively younger than his predecessors' appointments.⁵⁸ Boasting of their youth, the Trump administration claims that his judges combined will serve for more than 2,600 years.⁵⁹

Trump's picks have also been overwhelmingly white men. He has appointed the least racially diverse and least qualified group of federal judges of any president in the last few decades, further perpetuating the existing inadequate diversity among federal judges.⁶⁰ Only 20% of all sitting judges in the lower federal courts (District Courts and US Courts of Appeals) are people of color, and only 27% are women. Women of color are particularly severely underrepresented. They make up only 7% of sitting judges in lower federal courts. Less than 1% of sitting judges identify openly as LGBTQ.⁶¹

Thus, cases impacting people of color, women, LGBTQ people, and others—as many do—are unlikely to be heard by judges from those communities. Because judges are influenced by their life experiences, perspectives, and political and social beliefs, they may have a hard time understanding the experiences and concerns of groups of people whose identities and life experiences are outside their own.⁶²

The US Courts of Appeals hears tens of thousands of cases every year, and US District Courts hear hundreds of thousands.⁶³ In fact, nearly all cases end at the district or circuit court level. **These federal judges could potentially hold their positions for decades and will have a major impact on US society, including potentially expanding the power of police, prosecutors, and immigration authorities; restricting the rights of people of color, LGBTQ people, disabled people, immigrants, and others; restricting access to abortion; expanding the power of corporations; and severely harming voting rights**.

Highlights From This Term

The current Supreme Court term is packed with significant cases that could have wide reaching implications. The following are brief descriptions of four of the cases that the Supreme Court has heard or will hear this term. The appendix to this brief includes 16 other case descriptions.

IMMIGRATION

Department of Homeland Security v. Regents of the University of California (no. 18-587), Trump v. NAACP (no. 18-588), and McAleenan v. Vidal (no. 18-589)



In 2017, the Trump administration announced that it would end the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) program. Three nationwide injunctions halted the termination of the

program, which have allowed people who previously had DACA to renew it. In these consolidated cases, the Supreme Court will determine, first, whether courts can review Trump's decision to end DACA, and, if so, whether the decision to end the program was legal.⁶⁴

While the decision in this case will have an enormous impact on the nearly 800,000 people who have obtained protections under DACA, the decision actually hinges on tiny legal and administrative distinctions. At issue is not whether Trump can end DACA, because there is no question that he can, but whether he did so properly.⁶⁵ The decision may come down to whether a pair of memos explaining the decision were adequate.⁶⁶ In other words, does the President have to fully and truthfully justify his actions, especially for a decision that, as Justice Sotomoyor said during oral arguments, is not about the law but about "our choice to destroy lives"?⁶⁷

If the Court rules against the Trump administration, he could still end DACA by releasing a memo that adequately explains the decision. In the worst case scenario, the Court could declare DACA illegal, which would bar future presidents from reintroducing the program.⁶⁸

This case will be decided by a court that has issued a string of victories to the Trump administration on his antiimmigrant policies in the last few years, including upholding Trump's Muslim travel ban,⁶⁹ allowing the administration to begin using military money to build Trump's border wall,⁷⁰ allowing immigration authorities to detain immigrants without bond hearings based on convictions from decades ago,⁷¹ and allowing the indefinite detention of immigrants.⁷² Many of these decisions have been 5-4 votes along ideological lines.⁷³ However, the Court has also handed Trump a few defeats, such as blocking a citizenship question from being added to the 2020 Census.⁷⁴

Immigration is this term's key issue, with numerous immigration cases on the docket, in addition to the DACA case. The cases this term will help shape how far Trump can go with his anti-immigrant policies, especially his attempts to expand the deportation regime.

On June 18, the Court ruled that the Trump administration's decision to end DACA was "arbitrary and capricious" and, thus, improperly terminated the program. This decision means that DACA will remain in place both for existing recipients and to accept new applications (which it could not under the nationwide injunctions). However, the Trump administration could still end the program at any time as long as they provide adequate justification.⁷⁵

EMPLOYMENT DISCRIMINATION AGAINST LGBTQ PEOPLE

R.G. & G.R. Harris Funeral Homes Inc. v. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (no. 18-107), Bostock v. Clayton County, Georgia (no. 17-1618), and Altitude Express Inc. v. Zarda (no. 17-123)

These cases ask the Supreme Court to decide whether Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which prohibits employment discrimination "because of sex," covers LGBT employees who have been discriminated against because of their sexual orientation or gender identity.

Aimee Stephens, who was a transgender woman, was fired from her job at a funeral home after she told the owner, who is a devout Christian, that she is a woman and wanted to wear women's clothing to work. The owner claimed that allowing her to wear women's clothing violated the funeral home's dress code and "God's commands," and he fired her.⁷⁶ Gerald Bostock, who is gay, was fired from his job as a child welfare service coordinator in Clayton County, Georgia, because, according to the county, he mismanaged public money. Bostock claims that this was a false accusation and that he was actually fired because he is gay. Donald Zarda was fired from his job as a sky diving instructor because he was gay. All three separately sued their former employers, arguing that they were discriminated against because of their gender identity or sexual orientation.⁷⁷

Approximately 42% of LGBTQ people live in states that do not prohibit employment discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity. Another 2% live in a state that does not prohibit employment discrimination based on gender identity (but does cover sexual orientation).⁷⁸ LGBTQ workers in these states rely exclusively on the federal Civil Rights Act to protect them.

Under the Obama administration, the federal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) began to interpret Title VII's prohibition on employment discrimination based on sex as barring discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity.⁷⁹ In fact, the EEOC originally filed the suit against the funeral home on behalf of Aimee Stephens. However, under the Trump administration, the Department of Justice began to argue the opposite,⁸⁰ and the EEOC filed a brief with the Supreme Court for Stephens' case that argues that discrimination based on gender identity is not covered by Title VII—the opposite of their argument at the lower court level.⁸¹ The EEOC and the Trump administration also sided with the employers in Bostock and Zarda's cases, arguing that Title VII does not prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation.⁸²

A Supreme Court ruling in favor of the employers in these cases, and thus an interpretation of Title VII as not barring discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity, would strip millions of LGBTQ people of protections against employment discrimination.

On June 15, 2020, the Court handed down its ruling in favor of Stevens, Bostock, and Zarda. The Court found that Title VII's ban on sex discrimination protects LGBT employees because "sex plays a necessary and undistinguishable role" in discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity.⁸³

REPRODUCTIVE RIGHTS

June Medical Services LLC v. Russo (no. 18-1323) and *Russo v. June Medical Services LLC* (no. 18-1460)

The Court will decide whether a Louisiana law, the Unsafe Abortion Protection Act, is unconstitutional. The law requires doctors who perform abortions to have admitting privileges to a hospital within thirty miles of where the abortion is performed.⁸⁴ If this law went into effect, it is likely that there would be only one doctor in the entire state who could perform abortions in the early stages of pregnancy and no doctors who could perform abortions between 17 and 21 weeks of pregnancy.⁸⁵

Advocates of the law argue that it will make abortion safer for a pregnant person. However, there is no evidence that this is accurate. Medical experts oppose such requirements because they are medically unnecessary (abortion is a very safe procedure) and burdensome (it can be extremely difficult for an abortion provider to be granted admitting privileges).⁸⁶ In fact, what counts as legitimate evidence in this type of case is also at stake. Courts have recently upheld similar laws by finding that anti-abortion claims about the health of the pregnant person and the fetus, which are often not based on evidence, are equal to medical expertise.⁸⁷

This law is part of a recent wave of anti-abortion laws, often referred to as TRAP (targeted regulation of abortion providers) laws. A current strategy of anti-abortion advocates, TRAP laws often aim both to make abortion extremely difficult, if not impossible, to access and to set up a case for the Supreme Court to overturn *Roe v. Wade*.⁸⁸ These laws tend to be especially burdensome on low-income women of color.⁸⁹

In 2016, the Court struck down a substantively identical Texas law (*Whole Women's Health v. Hellerstedt*). If they rule that the Louisiana law is constitutional, they would have to overturn the precedent they set in *Whole Women's Health* just four years ago.⁹⁰ It is extremely rare for the Court to overturn a precedent so quickly, and thus it is concerning that they would even agree to hear this case. Since 2016, Trump has appointed two new conservative justices (Gorsuch and Kavanaugh), shifting the ideological balance of the Court further right.

The Trump administration argued in support of Louisiana.⁹¹



TRUMP'S TAX RETURNS

Trump v. Vance (no. 19-635), *Trump v. Mazars USA, LLP* (no. 19-715), and *Trump v. Deutsche Bank AG* (no. 19-760)

Since the 2016 presidential campaign, Trump has refused to release copies of his tax returns. These three cases, which were argued together, are from three separate investigations that are seeking financial



information from Trump. Two of the cases involve separate investigations by House oversight, financial services, and intelligence committees and the third case involves investigations by the New York District Attorney's office. All seek years of Trump and his businesses' financial records as part of investigations into alleged illegal activities and/or ethics violations.⁹²

Trump claims that Congress and the New York Attorney General do not have the power to issue these subpoenas for his financial records because the President cannot be indicted or prosecuted while in office, and, thus, he is immune from all criminal proceedings and investigations as well.⁹³

If the Court rules against Trump, it is likely that his tax returns will be released because the subpoenas being challenged in these cases were served to Trump's accountants or bankers, not Trump himself, and these firms have said that they will comply with the Court's ruling.⁹⁴ However, the potential significance of the Court's decision reaches much further than whether or not Trump will be forced to release his tax returns. A ruling in Trump's favor would harm democratic accountability and transparency, greatly expand presidential immunity and executive power, and curtail congressional oversight authority of the President.⁹⁵

Citizens United v. Federal Election Commission (2010)

In a 5-4 vote along ideological lines, the Court ruled that corporations had a First Amendment right to independent political spending as protected "speech," striking down legal restrictions on independent expenditures by corporations, unions, and other outside groups.⁹⁶ The result of this case has been a massive increase in political spending from wealthy corporations, people, and groups as well as the creation of super PACs—which allow unlimited contributions and can spend unlimited money to influence elections, just not to contribute directly to politicians. There has also been a rise of dark money groups that spend money in elections without disclosing their donors. These changes have allowed wealthy people and corporations with already outsized influence to have an even greater impact on elections and influence over elected officials.⁹⁷

A Call to Action

Countering the overly partisan Court and creating a new Supreme Court is possible, but it requires us to organize to win judicial reform and to put pressure on elected officials to nominate and confirm judges who both reflect the broad diversity of US society and will defend civil rights, our democracy, and the humanity of all people.

These reforms could include:

INSTITUTING TERM LIMITS. Uniform term limits would keep justices from serving for decades and provide checks and balances to the system.

ESTABLISHING A CODE OF ETHICS. Supreme Court justices are not bound by any code of ethics. Establishing one will provide a much needed mechanism for transparency and accountability and prevent abuses of power.

IMPEACHMENT. Congress should also use its existing power to impeach justices who have engaged in misconduct.

ROTATING JUDGES. Instead of instituting term limits, justices could be rotated off the Supreme Court after a set number of years and onto lower federal courts.

EXPANDING THE NUMBER OF SEATS ON THE SUPREME COURT. The US Constitution does not mandate how many justices must make up the Court. The number of justices changed a number of times until reaching the current nine. Adding seats could restore balance to a Court that has become overly partisan.

NOMINATING PROGRESSIVE JUSTICES AND JUDGES TO FEDERAL COURTS. For years, both Republican and Democratic Presidents have nominated judges who were corporate lawyers or prosecutors. We need more judges with backgrounds as public defenders, public interest lawyers, and progressive legal scholars.

If we want to see change, we need to organize to both counter the rightwing court grab and to create a new Court. We do not need a "return to normal." The Supreme Court's "normal" has been to legitimize white supremacy and other systems of oppression. Instead, we are calling for a transformed Court. We need a Court that protects democracy, social justice, equity, and the dignity and humanity of all people.

Appendix

What follows are descriptions of 16 additional cases on the Supreme Court docket this term. These descriptions include brief summaries of any decisions the Court released through May 18, 2020.

IMMIGRATION

Barton v. Barr (no. 18-725)

Barton v. Barr is a case about how to interpret language in immigration law determining which legal permanent residents (also known as green card holders) who have certain criminal convictions are eligible to apply for relief from deportation and keep their legal permanent residency. Immigration law allows a person facing deportation to seek this type of relief from deportation if they are a lawful permanent resident and have resided in the US continuously for seven years after being admitted in any legal status. However, if that person is convicted of certain crimes while in the US, the clock on the seven years of residency stops. This is called "the stop-time rule" and is the provision of immigration law that the justices must interpret to determine the fate of Andre Martello Barton and potentially thousands of other immigrants.⁹⁸

Barton, a 41 year old father of four, is a legal permanent resident of the US who immigrated from Jamaica in 1989 and was convicted of felonies just before he had been in the US for seven years. Those convictions do not trigger deportation, but they would make him inadmissible (i.e. not eligible to be admitted into the US). Immigration law lays out different rules for which convictions make someone deportable or inadmissible. The justices must determine whether crimes that make an immigrant inadmissible but not deportable would trigger the time-stop rule for a legal permanent resident (i.e. someone who had already been admitted into the US). Barton's lawyers say that the rules for inadmissibility should not apply to him since he was already admitted; the government says they should. At stake in this complicated minutiae of immigration law is not only Barton's fate—whether or not he will be given the opportunity to argue against his deportation in front of an immigration judge—but potentially the fate of thousands of other immigrants who are in a similar situation as Barton. Ruling against Barton would make it easier to deport immigrants who have been convicted of certain crimes because the rules for inadmissibility are stricter than for deportation.⁹⁹

On April 23, the Court ruled against Barton in a 5-4 decision along ideological lines. The Court found that an immigrant can become inadmissible at any time if they commit certain crimes, regardless of whether or not they had been lawfully admitted into the US. Thus, the Court both takes away Barton's best means of fighting his deportation through immigration law and also limits which immigrants are eligible to get relief from deportation. To explain its ruling, the majority opinion, written by Justice Kavanaugh, focused, in part, on detailing Barton's criminal history, thus mimicking Trump's anti-immigrant rhetoric that frames immigrants as dangerous. In contrast, the dissenting opinion, written by Justice Sotomayor, describes Barton's support of his family, employment history, and achievements in education.¹⁰⁰

Pereida v. Barr (no. 19-438)

Similar to *Barton v. Barr*, this case focuses on how to interpret a law barring immigrants with certain convictions to apply for relief from deportation.

The Department of Homeland Security initiated deportation proceedings for Clemente Avelino Pereida, an immigrant from Mexico who entered the US without documentation about 25 years ago. Citing his criminal conviction for a misdemeanor, an immigration judge rejected Pereida's application to stop his deportation because he could not prove that his conviction was not a crime that barred him from relief from deportation under immigration law. Thus, at issue for the Supreme Court is how to apply a law that bars immigrants with certain convictions from applying for relief from deportation when it is unclear if the immigrant's conviction is a crime included in that law.¹⁰¹

U.S. v. Sineneng-Smith (no. 19-67)

This case focuses on a part of the Immigration and Nationality Act that criminalizes "encourag[ing] or induc[ing]" an undocumented person to enter or reside in the US.¹⁰² The question the Court must first answer is how narrowly or broadly to interpret this law.

This law was challenged by a woman who ran an immigration consulting firm in the 1990s and 2000s that, in part, helped undocumented people apply for lawful permanent residency under a federal program. After that program expired, she continued to offer clients services under it even though she knew it would not lead to her clients obtaining lawful status. She was eventually convicted of encouraging or inducing unauthorized migrants to stay in the US (the law in question) and of mail fraud. She later appealed her conviction, arguing that the former law was unconstitutional because it violated the First Amendment's freedom of speech.¹⁰³

The biggest danger of this case is that under certain interpretations of the law it could criminalize immigrant rights advocacy, social service provision to undocumented immigrants, legal services for undocumented immigrants, the creation of sanctuary cities and other governmental and nongovernmental policies supporting undocumented immigrants, and even hosting "know your rights" trainings for undocumented immigrants. All of which could be considered encouraging or inducing undocumented people to enter or stay in the US.¹⁰⁴ This is especially concerning as the Trump administration has repeatedly attacked immigrants and advocates. The administration argued that the law is constitutional. While the Department of Justice argued that the law should be narrowly interpreted and thus not applicable to immigration advocacy,¹⁰⁵ it is not beholden to that interpretation.

On May 7, the Court issued an opinion that focused on procedural issues at the lower court level without addressing the substance of the law in question. The court sent the case back to the 9th Circuit for reconsideration.¹⁰⁶

Nasrallah v. Barr (no. 18-1432)

After pleading guilty to two felony charges and beginning his sentence, an immigration judge ordered the deportation of Nidal Khalid Nasrallah, a Lebanese lawful permanent resident. However, the judge also ordered his deportation order not be executed because he established a high likelihood of being tortured if he returned to Lebanon. This type of immigration relief is referred to as deferral of removal under the Convention Against Torture, an international treaty that prohibits governments from deporting a person who is likely to be tortured, regardless of any criminal record. Both Nasrallah and the government appealed this decision to the Board of Immigration Appeals. Nasrallah argued he shouldn't have been ordered deported based on his criminal convictions, while the government argued the immigration judge shouldn't have ordered his deportation not be executed because of likelihood of torture in Lebanon.¹⁰⁷

The Board of Immigration Appeals sided with the government, saying the deportation order should be executed. Nasrallah appealed that decision to the US Court of Appeals. This put Nasrallah in a strange

intersection in immigration law, which both strips federal courts of jurisdiction over questions of fact (i.e. what happened in the case, instead of how the law applies to those facts) in final orders of removal and also allows federal courts to review any claim under the Convention Against Torture.¹⁰⁸

The central question that the Court must decide is whether or not federal courts are barred from reviewing Nasrallah's claim that he will be tortured. Like many of the other immigration cases under Supreme Court review, this case involves tiny, complicated aspects of immigration law that have literal life or death consequences for potentially thousands of people. As a brief to the Court from legal service providers argued, it is vital to have further checks on the immigration court system, which is designed to expedite and which is "gravely overburdened" by "crushing workloads and onerous case-completion deadlines."¹⁰⁹

The Trump administration argued that the federal courts are barred from reviewing Nasrallah's claim and others like it.¹¹⁰

Department of Homeland Security v. Thuraissigiam (no. 19-161)

Vijayakumar Thuraissigiam, who is Tamil, an ethnic minority in Sri Lanka that has been subject to welldocumented human rights violations by the government, fled his home in Sri Lanka for the US. After entering the US over the Mexican border, he was taken into custody by Customs and Border Protection and subjected to an expedited removal process. Because Thuraissigiam sought asylum, he met with an asylum officer and described his experience in Sri Lanka, including being kidnapped and severely beaten. The asylum officer determined that he did not have a "significant possibility" of establishing an asylum claim because he had not identified the names or motives of his attackers and, thus, could be deported. Thursaissigiam asked for a review of the denial. In accordance with the expedited process, an immigration judge quickly reviewed his case—without an attorney or evidence—and affirmed the officer's decision. Thuraissigiam then filed an appeal in federal court, claiming multiple problems with the process, such as the interpreter not accurately communicating questions and answers.¹¹¹

The expedited removal process is a quick, bare-bones procedure with few safeguards or oversight mechanisms for immigrants, such as access to an attorney or a meaningful appeals process. It applies to any immigrant that is arrested within 100 miles of the border and who cannot prove they have lived in the US for more than two weeks. Under this process, an immigration official can issue a removal order without a hearing, witnesses, or evidence. If the immigrant requests asylum, an asylum officer must determine that there is a "significant possibility" that they will be granted asylum at a hearing. Immigration law also bars federal courts from reviewing most aspects of this process.¹¹²

The question before the Supreme Court in this case is whether a person seeking asylum may challenge mistakes made during the expedited removal process in federal court.¹¹³ In other words, can immigration officials make what might be life and death decisions with almost no oversight?

This case has significant implications for migrants seeking asylum and oversight of immigration enforcement and asylum decisions. Since before Trump assumed office, most deportations were done through the expedited removal process.¹¹⁴ Trump has ordered that expedited removals be used as a central tool in his deportation policy and has attempted to expand the scope of the program, including permitting ICE to use the process anywhere in the US and requiring detained people to prove they had been living in the US for more than two years, instead of two weeks.¹¹⁵

ENVIRONMENT

County of Maui, Hawaii v. Hawaii Wildlife Fund (no. 18-26)

This case centers on how to interpret a specific regulatory power of the Clean Water Act. The County of Maui runs a wastewater treatment plant, which every day adds millions of gallons of sewage to underground wells, then runs into the groundwater, and finally travels to the Pacific Ocean. According to the Clean Water Act, a facility needs a permit if it discharges any pollutant into "navigable waters, from any point source."¹¹⁶ Despite the fact that the plant has run for decades and has caused pollution in the Pacific Ocean (i.e. navigable waters) that is linked to algae blooms that kill coral reefs and damage the marine ecosystem,¹¹⁷ it had never had a permit. At question in front of the Supreme Court is the meaning of "point source," and specifically the legal relevance of the sewage's passage through the groundwater.

Notably, the federal government initially stated that a permit is required and thus the county acted illegally, but under the Trump administration, it sided with the county to argue that a permit is not required and the Environmental Protection Agency released a statement supporting this position, which reversed four decades of guidance.¹¹⁸ Numerous energy, oil, and gas companies, including Energy Transfer Partners, the company behind the Dakota Access Pipeline, have submitted briefs to the Court supporting the county.

At stake is the strength of the Clean Water Act, which is vital to keeping water throughout the US clean and safe. Environmental groups argue that a ruling in the county's favor could open "a massive loophole" in the law to allow companies to avoid regulation.¹¹⁹

On April 23, the Court announced its decision in the case, siding with environmental groups that the County needed a permit for the facility and that a pollutant's travel through groundwater to navigable waters did not negate permit requirement under the Clean Water Act, as the Trump administration and the county argued.¹²⁰

Atlantic Richfield Co. v. Christian (no. 17-1498)

For nearly a century, the Anaconda Smelter facility, which refined copper, emitted tons of arsenic, lead, and other pollutants into a large area of southwestern Montana, contaminating soil, groundwater, and surface water. After the refinery was shut down in 1980, the EPA designated the area as a Superfund site—an area so contaminated with pollution that it requires long-term clean up—and created a plan with the owner, Atlantic Richfield Co (Arco), which is a subsidiary of BP, to clean up the area. Arco spent nearly \$500 million to clean up the area in accordance with an EPA plan. The area remains the largest Superfund complex in the US. In 2008, residents of the small towns in the area whose land was contaminated by the pollution sued Arco, arguing that the company should restore their land to its original condition.¹²¹

The case in front of the Supreme Court represents decades of legal battles by residents severely affected by the toxic pollution. One resident, who has been a leader in the movement that led to the lawsuit, estimates that about a dozen of the nearly 100 residents who were part of the suit have died since it started. He told *The Washington Post*, "We only have one lifetime, and the corporations have forever. We just want our yard to be clean and healthy for our kids."¹²²

The question the Supreme Court will address is if the residents can even state a legal claim to get Arco to further clean up their land. The Montana Supreme Court says they can, finding that they had a claim under the state constitution which guarantees a right to a "clean and healthful environment."¹²³ Arco argues that this claim conflicts with federal law and the EPA plan, which they followed, and, thus, the residents have no legal claim.

The Trump administration argued on Arco's side.¹²⁴

On April 20, the Court announced its decision in this case. Siding with Arco, the Court ruled that the residents whose land had been polluted needed approval from the EPA before taking any action against Arco to have their land further cleaned up.¹²⁵ While siding with business interests in this case, the ruling was fairly narrow in scope and explicitly argued that the ruling did not mean that Arco could not be held responsible for additional clean up and liability either through EPA approval or under state law.¹²⁶

U.S. Forest Service v. Cowpasture River Preservation Association (no. 18-1584) and *Atlantic Coast Pipeline LLC v. Cowpasture River Preservation Association* (no. 18-1587)

At stake in these cases is whether the Atlantic Coast Pipeline can be constructed under part of the Appalachian Trail. A joint venture of Dominion Energy and Duke Energy, two of the largest energy companies in the US, who have ties to the climate denial movement,¹²⁷ the Atlantic Coast Pipeline is a \$8 billion, 600-mile pipeline intended to carry fracked natural gas from West Virginia to the coast of Virginia and North Carolina. The Court must decide who has jurisdiction over the federally-owned land of the Appalachian Trail: either the Forest Service, which in 2017 approved a permit for the construction, or the National Park Service, whose ownership would mean that the pipeline could not be constructed under the Trail.¹²⁸

If the Court rules that the Forest Service has jurisdiction, thus allowing the pipeline to be built, it will have devastating environmental impacts on the land and waterways it traverses. It could also set a precedent allowing similar projects on other protected federal land.¹²⁹ There are also serious health and safety concerns for those living near the path of the pipeline, which are disproportionately low-income communities and/or communities of color, including many Native Americans.¹³⁰ If the Court rules that the National Park Service has jurisdiction, then it will not only force the Atlantic Coast Pipeline to reroute, potentially ending the project, but keeps most of the Appalachian Trail and other federal land protected from similar projects.¹³¹

The Trump administration argued on the side of the Atlantic Coast Pipeline.¹³²

THE ACA'S BIRTH CONTROL MANDATE

Trump v. Pennsylvania (no. 19-454) and *Little Sisters of the Poor Saints Peter and Paul Home v. Pennsylvania* (no. 19-431)

The Affordable Care Act (ACA) requires health insurance to cover contraception as preventative healthcare, a provision that is often referred to as the birth control mandate. However, the law also provided an exemption to this rule for nonprofit religious employers, who objected to covering contraception. In order to get this exemption, those entities needed to file an accommodations form with the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). In two 2014 decisions, the Supreme Court expanded this exemption to cover family-owned for-profit corporations, such as Hobby Lobby, whose owners had sincere religious objections to covering contraception, and also ruled that entities seeking an exemption did not need to file the accommodations form and instead just notify HHS.¹³³

The Trump administration has sought to further expand the exemption, arguing that the mandate imposes a "substantial burden" on the exercise of religion.¹³⁴ In 2018, HHS issued new rules that significantly expanded which employers could be exempt from the mandate and also included an exemption for employers "with sincerely held moral convictions opposed to coverage of some or all contraceptive or sterilization methods."¹³⁵

These rules were issued without going through the "notice and comment" period, standard practice which allows for public input on proposed regulations.¹³⁶

Pennsylvania and New Jersey challenged these new rules, and a lower federal court issued an injunction preventing them from going into effect.¹³⁷

The Supreme Court will determine both whether it was legitimate for HHS to bypass the notice and comment period and whether the broad scope of the rules is legal, particularly the new "moral objection" exemption, which has the potential to have much broader implications than the standard religious-based exemption. A ruling in favor of the Trump administration's new rules could mean that 70,000 to 126,000 people lose birth control coverage, which will likely disproportionately affect poor women.¹³⁸

CONSUMER FINANCIAL PROTECTION BUREAU

Seila Law LLC v. Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (no. 19-7)

When Congress created the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB), the federal agency that oversees consumer protection in the financial sector, in the Dodd-Frank Act as a response to the 2008 financial crisis, they outlined that the CFPB's director would be appointed by the President and confirmed by the Senate to serve a five year term and then could only be removed for cause. In other words, a president could not fire the director without a reason. At issue before the Court is whether this restriction on the President's ability to remove the director is constitutional.¹³⁹

While this question might not seem that significant, a ruling against the CFPB could have far-reaching consequences. The Court could rule that this specific provision of the law is unconstitutional or could invalidate the entire part of Dodd-Frank that created the CFPB, which could potentially unravel the CFPB's decisions during its nine years in existence.¹⁴⁰ Even if the decision only affects the CFPB's leadership, it may not be able to function as an independent agency, which is critically important to its work of regulating the financial services industry, and thus be subject to the interference of the President or other politicians, who might put their own short-term interests over the long-term best interests of the economy, and allow "the partisan and electoral disputes of the day [to drive] financial and monetary policy."¹⁴¹ Moreover, a ruling against the CFPB could threaten other independent federal agencies that have similar leadership structures, such as the Federal Housing Finance Agency, which oversees Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac.¹⁴²

FINANCIAL OVERSIGHT AND MANAGEMENT BOARD FOR PUERTO RICO

U.S. v. Aurelius Investment, LLC (no. 18-1514), Aurelius Investment, LLC v. Puerto Rico (no. 18-1475), Official Committee of Debtors v. Aurelius Investment, LLC (no. 19-1496), Financial Oversight and Management Board for Puerto Rico v. Aurelius Investment, LLC (no. 18-1334), and UTIER v. Financial Oversight and Management Board for Puerto Rico (no. 18-1521)

In 2016, Congress passed the Puerto Rico Oversight, Management, and Economic Stability Act (PROMESA) in order to address Puerto Rico's significant and unsustainable debt. Among other provisions, PROMESA created the Financial Oversight and Management Board, an unelected seven member board with broad power over Puerto Rico's executive and legislative branches, including potentially rewriting Puerto Rican laws, in order to restructure \$120 billion of the island's debt.¹⁴³

At issue before the Supreme Court is the constitutionality of how the board members were appointed. The two parties challenging the constitutionality of the board member appointments—a New York-based hedge fund, which holds some of Puerto Rico's debt, and a labor union representing employees of Puerto Rico's electric utility—argue how the current members were appointed—by President Obama without Senate confirmation—is unconstitutional because they should have been confirmed by the Senate. Thus, they argue, all of the Board's actions in the almost four years of its existence are also invalid.¹⁴⁴

The case has many implications for Puerto Rico, even some beyond the Financial Oversight and Management Board. If the Court rules that the board members were appointed unconstitutionally, they could either rule that the Board's actions so far remain valid or invalidate them. At stake most immediately are billions of dollars of debt that the Board has already restructured as well as a number of tentative deals that are worth billions more.¹⁴⁵ This could include nullifying the Board's decision to privatize Puerto Rico's energy utility.¹⁴⁶ A ruling against the current board appointments could also allow Aurelius and other hedge funds, private equity firms, and corporations holding Puerto Rican debt to sue Puerto Rico.

As an unincorporated territory, Puerto Rico has a colonial relationship with the US. In arguing for the constitutionality of the appointments, the Trump administration is invoking the legal infrastructure of this status, which is based on racist, colonial Supreme Court precedents (known as the Insular Cases), made in the same era as *Plessy v. Ferguson*, which upheld Jim Crow laws, and based on the racist assumption that the people of Puerto Rico and other territories, such as Guam, were racially inferior to the white leaders of the US.¹⁴⁷ The Insular Cases treat Puerto Rico not as part of the US but as "a possession."¹⁴⁸ Thus, the decision in this case could potentially impact Puerto Rico's legal status in relation to the US.¹⁴⁹

Finally, because the case focuses on clarifying the status and appointments of key officials governing a territory, the decision could also jeopardize the democratic election of Puerto Rico's governor as well as the democratically elected officials of other territories (including DC's mayor) by requiring that they be nominated by the President and approved by the Senate.¹⁵⁰

It is important to note that this case is not challenging the existence of the Board itself as unconstitutional, even as many Puerto Ricans oppose the Board as a form of undemocratic, colonial supervision.¹⁵¹

ELECTIONS

Chiafalo v. Washington (no. 19-465) and Colorado Department of State v. Baca (no. 19-518)

During the 2016 election, a number of Electoral College electors from Colorado and Washington state refused to vote for the candidate that won their state's popular vote, in both cases Hillary Clinton. Both states sanctioned these electors—fining them, in the case of Washington, or firing them, in the case of Colorado, in accordance with both states' "faithless elector" laws.¹⁵² The Supreme Court must decide whether state laws that require electors to vote in a particular way or face sanction are unconstitutional.

Electors are members of the Electoral College who actually cast their state's electoral votes. States have authority over how to choose their electors, and all states currently choose them in some way to reflect the popular vote. For example, most states hold elections, then the state appoints electors who are supposed to vote for whichever candidate wins the popular vote. Most states require their electors to vote in accordance with the state's popular vote. However, the Constitution does not mandate a particular system or even that electors must reflect the popular vote.¹⁵³

This case has incredibly significant implications for US democracy and elections. If the Court rules that these laws are unconstitutional, they will allow electors to vote any way they want regardless of what voters in their states say, essentially putting "the outcome of a presidential election into the hands of a few anonymous individuals."¹⁵⁴ "Unbinding" electors from a state's popular vote would dramatically change the way we elect the President, creating legal loopholes that would allow for special interests to spend unlimited amounts of money to influence electors and creating chaos in our electoral system just a few months before the 2020 election.¹⁵⁵

NATIVE SOVEREIGNTY

McGirt v. Oklahoma (no. 18-9526)

Jimcy McGirt, an enrolled member of the Muscogee (Creek) Nation, was convicted by the state of Oklahoma of crimes committed within the Nation's historic tribal boundaries (i.e. land that was promised to them by treaties between the Nation and the US in the nineteenth century).¹⁵⁶ McGirt challenged his conviction, arguing that the state did not have the authority to prosecute him, only the federal government did because he is an enrolled member of a federally recognized tribe and was on tribal land.

The Supreme Court must decide whether Oklahoma has jurisdiction to prosecute enrolled tribal members, like McGirt, who commit crimes on tribal lands. To do so, they must determine whether the Muscogee (Creek) Nation's reservation still exists.¹⁵⁷

Along with the other "Five Civilized Tribes" (the Cherokee Nation, the Chickasaw Nation, the Choctaw Nation, and the Seminole Nation), the people of the Muscogee (Creek) Nation were forcibly and violently removed from their homeland in what is now southeastern US by the US government in the early nineteenth century. Known as the Trail of Tears, the US army violently marched them from the southeast to Indian Territory (what is now Oklahoma); thousands of Native people died during the march. These five tribes signed treaties with the US in the late nineteenth century that gave them approximately 19 million acres of land—3 million of which were for the Muscogee (Creek) Nation—in what is now eastern Oklahoma. Those 19 million acres constitute about 40% of Oklahoma's land.¹⁵⁸

Oklahoma argues that it has the authority to prosecute Muscogee Creek people like McGirt because Congress destroyed the Nation's authority over the land around the time Oklahoma became a state in 1907.¹⁵⁹

During the late nineteenth century, Congress placed tribes, including the Muscogee (Creek) Nation under the guardianship of the federal government and began to allot reservation land to individual Native people in units of 40 to 160 acres. Any remaining land was sold to white settlers. This racist and colonial policy allowed the US and white settlers to further erode Native American's land. Native land holdings went from 138 million acres to 48 million acres during the Allotment Era.¹⁶⁰ In the late nineteenth and early twentieth century, Congress passed a number of laws that severely limited the recognition of the "Five Civilized Tribes" sovereignty as it created, first, the Oklahoma Territory and then the state of Oklahoma. However, it is not clear that these laws terminated the Nation's authority over its land.¹⁶¹

At stake in this case is not only the Muscogee (Creek) Nation's sovereignty over its land but also that of the other Five Civilized Tribes. If the Court rules that the Nation still has sovereignty over their land, there are implications beyond who is authorized to prosecute Native people who commit crimes on that land. For

example, a similar case argued before but not decided by the Supreme Court last term attracted briefs from the oil, gas, and energy industry arguing on the side of Oklahoma.¹⁶²

RACIAL DISCRIMINATION

Comcast Corp. v. National Association of African American-Owned Media (no. 18-1171)

Entertainment Studios Network (ESN), a Black-owned media company, attempted to secure a contract with Comcast to carry its channels for years. After repeatedly being declined while Comcast instead began to carry many less popular, white-owned channels, ESN—along with the National Association of African American-Owned Media (NAAAM)—sued Comcast, arguing that the company racially discriminated against ESN when it declined to carry the channels it produced.¹⁶³

At issue before the Supreme Court was how significant of a factor race must be in Comcast's decision, according to ESN and NAAAM's allegations, in order for a court to allow their lawsuit to move forward. Is it enough for ESN to argue that racial discrimination was a "motivating factor" in Comcast's decision? Or, must they allege that racial discrimination was the decisive reason for the decision—or that "but for" racial discrimination, Comcast would have made a different decision?

ESN and NAAAM charge that Comcast acted illegally under Section 1981, which prohibits racial discrimination in contracts. This law is a provision of the Civil Rights Act of 1866, which was one of a number of civil rights laws passed during Reconstruction, the era following the Civil War and the end of the US system of slavery, to help African Americans have equal access to and rights in the economy. The prevailing interpretation of this law was that a plaintiff must allege that racial discrimination was a motivating factor.¹⁶⁴ Comcast argued for the tougher "but for" standard (that racial discrimination was the decisive reason). The Trump administration argued on Comcast's side.¹⁶⁵

On March 23, the Court ruled unanimously that ESN, NAAAM, and similar plaintiffs must allege that racial discrimination was the decisive motivation or cause for an injury.¹⁶⁶ This decision is a significant victory for business and makes it much more difficult for people of color experiencing racial discrimination to win a lawsuit or even make it to the discovery phase of a lawsuit when they will be able to gather more evidence. It is extremely difficult to prove that racial discrimination is the decisive cause of a decision; people rarely explicitly say that they will not enter into a contract with someone because they are Black, for example. Thus, this decision harms civil rights protections and could "prevent potentially thousands of meritorious claims from every being heard by a judge, let alone rectified."¹⁶⁷

CRIMINAL LEGAL SYSTEM

McKinney v. Arizona (no. 18-1109)

At issue before the Court are a number of procedural questions regarding imposing a death sentence. Similar to the immigration cases discussed above, these complicated questions of law have literal life and death consequences.

In 1993, James McKinney was convicted by a jury then sentenced to death by a judge. During the sentencing hearing, that judge heard evidence of the chronic, horrific abuse that McKinney experienced as a child that caused him to suffer from post-traumatic stress disorder. While that judge found that abuse "beyond the

comprehension of most people," he considered it not to be directly causally related to McKinney's crime, and therefore, according to Arizona law, he could not consider it when determining McKinney's sentence.¹⁶⁸ In 2015, the US Court of Appeals for the 9th Circuit threw out his death sentence, arguing that the sentencing judge should have considered the abuse he suffered as a child as mitigating evidence. The Arizona Supreme Court resentenced him in 2018, again imposing the death penalty.¹⁶⁹

McKinney challenged this resentencing, arguing that he should have been resentenced by a jury. In 2002, the Supreme Court found Arizona's sentencing procedures—the same procedures under which McKinney was sentenced—to be unconstitutional, determining that defendants in capital cases had the right to have a jury sentence them. However, they decided that this was not required in cases that were no longer under review. McKinney argues that his resentencing reopened his case, and, therefore, he is constitutionally guaranteed the right to be resentenced by a jury. Arizona disagreed.

In a 5-4 decision along ideological lines, the Court ruled that McKinney does not have the right to be resentenced by a jury and upheld the Arizona Supreme Court's sentencing.¹⁷⁰ In other words, the Court allowed his death sentence to stand even though the process under which he was resentenced is considered unconstitutional by the Court. This decision makes it easier for states to impose death penalties and harder for death sentences to be challenged.

Shular v. United States (no. 18-6662)

This case focuses on how to interpret a provision of the Armed Career Criminal Act (ACCA) that imposes a 15-year mandatory minimum sentence on people convicted of gun-related crimes and who have three or more prior convictions for "violent felonies" or "serious drug offenses."¹⁷¹ At issue is how to interpret the law's definition of "serious drug offense," particularly how to determine which state laws qualify as a "serious drug offense" when the state law's language is different than the language in the ACCA.

Eddie Lee Shular pleaded guilty to a felony firearms offense, which carries a sentence of zero to 10 years. He also had several prior drug convictions. The court that sentenced him interpreted his prior drug convictions to qualify as "serious drug offenses" under ACCA, and thus his conviction was enhanced in accordance with the ACCA. Shular challenged that interpretation, arguing that his prior offenses did not qualify. The Trump administration argued that the sentencing court's interpretation was correct.¹⁷²

On February 26, the Court ruled unanimously that Shular's original sentencing was correct.¹⁷³ In doing so, they broadened the scope of the ACCA, thus allowing more people to have their sentences subject to the law's 15-year mandatory minimum. Mandatory minimums and three strike laws like the ACCA have fueled the US system of mass incarceration that has targeted Black people and other people of color for the past few decades.¹⁷⁴ ACCA enhancements in particular have disproportionately impacted Black men.¹⁷⁵

ENDNOTES

1 Understanding the Federal Courts (Administrative Office of the US Courts, ND), 1, https://www.uscourts.gov/sites/default/files/understanding-federal-courts.pdf.

2 Erika Wilson, "The Legal Foundations of White Supremacy," *DePaul Journal for Social Justice* 11, no. 2 (Summer 2018), <u>https://via.library.depaul.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1168&context=jsj</u>.

3 "Examining the Demographic Compositions of US Circuit and District Courts," Center for American Progress, February 13, 2020, <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/courts/reports/2020/02/13/480112/examining-demographic-compositions-u-s-circuit-district-courts/</u>

4 Ruth Bader Ginsburg graduated from Columbia Law School after transferring from Harvard Law School. Valarie Strauss, "The 'Cloistered' Harvard-Yale Law Monopoly on the Supreme Court," *The Washington Post*, July 9, 2018, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/answer-sheet/wp/2018/07/10/the-cloistered-harvard-yale-law-monopoly-on-the-supreme-court/</u>.

5 Scott Bomboy, "Why the Supreme Court Isn't Compelled to Follow a Conduct Code," *Constitution Daily*, July 15, 2016, <u>https://constitutioncenter.org/blog/</u>why-the-supreme-court-isnt-compelled-to-follow-a-conduct-code/.

6 quoted in John Fabian Witt, "How the Republican Party Took Over the Supreme Court," *The New Republic*, April 7, 2020, <u>https://newrepublic.com/</u> article/156855/republican-party-took-supreme-court.

7 Wilson, "The Legal Foundations of White Supremacy."

8 "Dred Scott v. Sandford," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, https://www.oyez.org/cases/1850-1900/60us393.

9 "Dred Scott Decision Still Resonates Today," *Constitution Daily*, March 6, 2020, <u>https://constitutioncenter.org/blog/dred-scott-decision-still-resonates-today-2</u>. 10 "Buck v. Bell," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, <u>https://www.oyez.org/cases/1900-1940/274us200</u>.

11 "The Supreme Court Ruling that Led to 70,000 Forced Sterilizations," NPR, March 24, 2017, <u>https://www.npr.org/2017/03/24/521360544/the-supreme-court-ruling-that-led-to-70-000-forced-sterilizations</u>.

12 "Korematsu v. United States," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, https://www.oyez.org/cases/1940-1955/323us214.

13 Charlie Savage, "Korematsu, Notorious Supreme Court Ruling on Japanese Internment, Is Finally Tossed Out," *New York Times*, June 26, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/26/us/korematsu-supreme-court-ruling.html</u>.

14 "McCleskey v. Kemp," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, https://www.oyez.org/cases/1986/84-6811; "Case: Landmark: McCleskey v. Kemp," NAACP LegalDefense and Education Fund, accessed May 18, 2020, https://www.naacpldf.org/case-issue/landmark-mccleskey-v-kemp/.

15 Mario L. Barnes and Erwin Chemerinsky, "What Can *Brown* Do for You?: Addressing *McCleskey v. Kemp* as a Flawed Standard for Measuring the Constitutionally Significant Risk of Race Bias," *Northwestern University Law Review* 112, no. 6 (2018), <u>https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1338&context=nulr.</u>

16 "Parents Involved in Community Schools v. Seattle School District No. 1," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, <u>https://www.oyez.org/cases/2006/05-908</u>. 17 Quoted in, Wilson, "The Legal Foundations of White Supremacy," 12.

18 "Shelby County v. Holder," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, https://www.oyez.org/cases/2012/12-96.

19 "The Effects of Shelby County v. Holder," Brennan Center for Justice, August 6, 2018, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/policy-solutions/effects-</u> shelby-county-v-holder.

20 Republican National Committee v. Democratic National Committee, 589 U.S. (2020), https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/19pdf/19a1016 0759.pdf.

21 Jim Rutenberg and Nick Corasaniti, "How a Supreme Court Decision Curtailed the Right to Vote in Wisconsin," *New York Times*, April 13, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/13/us/wisconsin-election-voting-rights.html</u>.

22 Mark Joseph Stern, "By a 5-4 Vote, SCOTUS Lets Wisconsin Throw Out Tens of Thousands of Ballots," *Slate*, April 6, 2020, <u>https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2020/04/supreme-court-wisconsin-absentee-ballots.amp?_twitter_impression=true&fbclid=lwAR3dpRpBEzlyd&BDoo_77GRvgw_ZpQ&WRmLY69TEOSohZvPvAdPm_td_8CE.</u>

23 "African Americans in Wisconsin: Overview," Wisconsin Department of Health Services, last revised September 10, 2018, <u>https://www.dhs.wisconsin.gov/minority-health/population/afriamer-pop.htm</u>.

24 Cree Myles and Maya Neal, "Wisconsin's Elections Going on Despite the Coronavirus Was Racist Voter Suppression," *Teen Vogue*, April 8, 2020, <u>https://www.teenvogue.com/story/wisconsin-elections-coronavirus-racist-voter-suppression</u>.

25 Astead W. Herndon and Alexander Burns, "Voting in Wisconsin During a Pandemic: Lines, Masks and Plenty of Fear," *New York Times*, April 7, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/07/us/politics/wisconsin-election-coronavirus.html</u>.

26 Richard Blumenthal, Mazie Hirono, and Sheldon Whitehouse, "History Will Judge John Roberts if His Court's Steady Stream of 5-4 Pro-GOP Decisions Continue," *Slate*, October 16 2018, <u>https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2018/10/john-roberts-history-brett-kavanaugh-supreme-court.html</u>.

27 Peter Baker, "A Conservative Court Push Decades in the Making, With Effects for Decades to Come," New York Times, July 9, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> com/2018/07/09/us/politics/supreme-court-conservatives-trump.html.

28 Sam Berger, "Conservative Court Packing," Center for American Progress, April 3, 2019, <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/news/2019/04/03/468234/conservative-court-packing/</u>; Rebecca R. Ruiz, Robert Gebeloff, Steve Eder, and Ben Protes, "A Conservative Agenda Unleashed on the Federal Courts," *New York Times*, March 14, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/14/us/trump-appeals-court-judges.html</u>.

29 Ron Elving, "What Happened with Merrick Garland in 2016 and Why It Matters Now," NPR, June 29, 2018, https://www.npr.

org/2018/06/29/624467256/what-happened-with-merrick-garland-in-2016-and-why-it-matters-now.

30 Erwin Chemerinsky, "Chemerinsky: Justice Gorsuch fulfills Expectations from the Right and the Left," *ABA Journal*, August 1, 2019, <u>https://www.abajournal.com/news/article/chemerinsky-justice-gorsuch-fulfills-expectations-from-right-and-left</u>; Robert Barnes and Seung Min Kim, "Everything Conservatives Hoped for and Liberals Feared': Neil Gorsuch Makes His Mark at the Supreme Court," *The Washington Post*, September 6, 2019, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/courts_law/everything-conservatives-hoped-for-and-liberals-feared-neil-gorsuch-makes-his-mark-at-the-supreme-court/2019/09/06/c7b98f90-cfee_11e9-8c1c-7c8ee785b855_story.html.</u>

31 Ibid.

32 Ruiz, et al., "A Conservative Agenda Unleashed on the Federal Courts"; Robert O'Harrow, Jr., and Shawn Boburg, "A conservative Activist's Behind-the-Scenes Campaign to Remake the Nation's Courts," *The Washington Post*, May 21, 2019, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2019/investigations/leonard-leo-federalists-society-courts/</u>.

33 Ruiz, et al., "A Conservative Agenda Unleashed on the Federal Courts."

34 Berger, "Conservative Court Packing."

35 Ruiz, et al., "A Conservative Agenda Unleashed on the Federal Courts."

36 Jessica Corbett, This is Despicable': Not Even COVID-19 Pandemic Can Halt Trump's Right-Wing Takeover of Federal Courts," "<u>https://www.commondreams.org/news/2020/04/03/despicable-not-even-covid-19-pandemic-can-halt-trumps-right-wing-takeover-federal</u>.

37 President Donald J. Trumpls Appointing a Historic Number of Federal Judges to Uphold Our Constitution as Written, Fact Sheet, White House, November 6,

2019, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/president-donald-j-trump-appointing-historic-number-federal-judges-uphold-constitution-written/. 38 Witt, "How the Republican Party Took Over the Supreme Court"; Ed Kilgore, "Is Justice Brett Kavanaugh As Bad As Democrats Feared?" *New York Magazine*, May 27, 2019, https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2019/05/brett-kavanaugh-what-weve-learned-about-his-legal-thinking.html.

39 Elie Mystal, "SCOTUS Is Back in Session and Cruelty Is on the Docket," *The Nation*, October 7, 2019, https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/supreme-court-preview/; Brandon J. Murrill, *The Supreme Court's Overruling of Constitutional Precedent* (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, September 24, 2018), https://tas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R45319.pdf.

40 Understanding the Federal Courts (Washington, DC, Administrative Office of the US Courts, ND), <u>https://www.uscourts.gov/sites/default/files/understanding-federal-courts.pdf</u>.

41 "Comparing Federal & State Courts," United States Courts, accessed May 10, 2020, <u>https://www.uscourts.gov/about-federal-courts/court-role-and-structure/comparing-federal-state-courts</u>.

42 "Introduction to the Federal Court System," Offices of the United States Attorneys, accessed May 10, 2020, <u>https://www.justice.gov/usao/justice-101/</u> federal-courts.

43 lbid; "The Supreme Court at Work," Supreme Court of the United States, accessed May 10, 2020, <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/about/courtatwork.aspx</u>. 44 Brett Snider, "How Does the US Supreme Court Work?" *FindLaw*, October 7, 2013, <u>https://blogs.findlaw.com/law_and_life/2013/10/how-does-the-us-</u> supreme-court-work.html.

45 "Supreme Court Procedures," United States Courts, accessed May 10, 2020, <u>https://www.uscourts.gov/about-federal-courts/educational-resources/about-federal-courts/educational-outreach/activity-resources/supreme-1;</u>" The Court and Its Procedures," Supreme Court of the United States, accessed May 10, 2020, <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/about/procedures.aspx</u>.

46 "Supreme Court Procedures"; Understanding the Federal Courts.

47 Understanding the Federal Courts.

48 "Why Does the Supreme Court Have Nine Justices?" Constitution Daily, July 6, 2018, <u>https://constitutioncenter.org/blog/why-does-the-supreme-court-have-nine-justices</u>.

49 "Current Members," Supreme Court of the United States, accessed May 10, 2020, https://www.supremecourt.gov/about/biographies.aspx.

50 "FAQs - Supreme Court Justices," Supreme Court of the United States, accessed May 10, 2020, <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/about/fag_justices.aspx</u>. 51 "Current Members," Supreme Court of the United States.

52 Anisha Singh and Billy Corriher, "State or Federal Court?" Center for American Progress, August 8, 2016, <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/courts/reports/2016/08/08/142438/fact-sheet-state-or-federal-court/</u>.

53 Danielle Root, Jake Faleschini, and Grace Oyenubi, "Building a More Inclusive Federal Judiciary," Center for American Progress, October 3, 2019, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/courts/reports/2019/10/03/475359/building-inclusive-federal-judiciary/.

54 U.S. Constitution, Article III, section 1, https://constitutioncenter.org/interactive-constitution/article/article-iii.

55 Bomboy, "Why the Supreme Court Isn't Compelled to Follow a Conduct Code."

56 Johanna Kalb and Alicia Bannon, *Supreme Court Ethics Reform: The Need for an Ethics Code and Additional Transparency* (New York: Brennan Center for Justice, September 24, 2019), 1, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/publications/2019_08_SCOTUS%20Ethics.pdf</u>.

57 See 28 U.S. Code § 455, https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/28/455.

58 Ruiz, et al., "A Conservative Agenda Unleashed on the Federal Courts."

59 President Donald J. Trumpls Appointing a Historic Number of Federal Judges to Uphold Our Constitution as Written.

60 Jamiles Lartey, "Trump's Judicial Picks: The Goal is to End the Progressive State," *The Guardian*, November 22, 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/nov/22/federal-court-judicial-nominations-donald-trump</u>; Root, Jake Faleschini, and Grace Oyenubi, "Building a More Inclusive Federal Judiciary." 61 "Examining the Demographic Compositions of US Circuit and District Courts," Center for American Progress, February 13, 2020, <u>https://www.</u>

americanprogress.org/issues/courts/reports/2020/02/13/480112/examining-demographic-compositions-u-s-circuit-district-courts/.

62 "Examining the Demographic Compositions of US Circuit and District Courts"; Root, Faleschini, and Oyenubi, "Building a More Inclusive Federal Judiciary." 63 "Federal Judicial Caseload Statistics 2019," United States Courts, accessed May 10, 2020, https://www.uscourts.gov/statistics-reports/federal-judicial-caseload-statistics-2019.

64 Amy Howe, "Argument Preview: Justices to Review Dispute Over Termination of DACA," *SCOTUSblog*, November 5, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog</u>. <u>com/2019/11/argument-preview-justices-to-review-dispute-over-termination-of-daca/</u>.

65 Ibid.

66 Ian Millhiser, "One Way or Another, the Supreme Court is Likely to Let Trump End DACA," *Vox*, November 12, 2019, <u>https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/11/12/20961371/daca-supreme-court-dreamers-gorsuch-kavanaugh.</u>

67 As quoted in Morgan Marietta, "Supreme Court DACA Decision Isn't Just About Dreamers—It's About Whether the White House Has to Tell the Truth," *The Conversation*, January 15, 2020, <u>https://theconversation.com/supreme-court-daca-decision-isnt-just-about-dreamers-its-about-whether-the-white-house-has-to-tell-the-truth-129214</u>.

68 Ian Millhiser, "3 Ways the Supreme Court Could Decide DACA's Fate," Vox, November 11, 2019, <u>https://www.vox.com/2019/11/11/20954114/3-ways-supreme-court-daca-dreamers-trump</u>.

69 *Trump v. Hawaii*, 585 U.S. (2018). <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/17pdf/17-965_h315.pdf</u>; Adam Liptak and Michael D. Shear, "Trump's Travel Ban is Upheld by Supreme Court," *New York Times*, June 26, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/26/us/politics/supreme-court-trump-travelban.html</u>.

70 *Trump v. Sierra Club*, 588 U. S. ____(2019), <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/18pdf/19a60_o75p.pdf</u>; Adam Liptak, "Supreme Court Lets Trump Proceed on Border Wall," *New York Times*, July 26, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/26/us/politics/supreme-court-border-wall-trump.html</u>. 71 *Nielsen v. Preap*, 586 US _(2019), <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/18pdf/16-1363_a86c.pdf</u>; "Nielsen v. Preap," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, <u>https://www.oyez.org/cases/2018/16-1363</u>.

72 Jennings v. Rodriguez, 583 US_(2018). https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/17pdf/15-1204_f29g.pdf; "Jennings v. Rodriguez," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, https://www.oyez.org/cases/2017/15-1204.

73 Richard Wolf, "President Trump's Immigration Crackdown Inundates Supreme Court," USA Today, February 27, 2020, https://www.usatoday.com/story/ news/politics/2020/02/27/immigration-donald-trump-crackdown-floods-supreme-court/4794704002/.

74 Department of Commerce v. New York, 588 US _ (2019), https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/18pdf/18-966_bq7c.pdf; "Department of Commerce v. New York," Oyez, May 15, 2020, https://www.oyez.org/cases/2018/18-966.

75 Department of Homeland Security et al v. Regents of the University of California et al. 590 US. __(2020). https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/19pdf/18-587_5iffi.pdf; Amy Howe, "Opinion Analysis: Court Rejects Trump Administration's Efforts to End DACA," SCOTUSblog, June 18, 2020, https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/06/opinion-analysis-court-rejects-trump-administrations-effort-to-end-daca/.

76 Quoted in Amy Howe, "Argument Preview: Justices to Consider Federal Employment Protections for LGBT Employees," *SCOTUSblog*, October 1, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/10/argument-preview-justices-to-consider-federal-employment-protection-for-lgbt-employees/</u>. 77 Ibid. 78 "Nondiscrimination Laws," Movement Advancement Project, accessed May 15, 2020, <u>https://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/non_discrimination_laws/employment</u>.

79 Are LGBT Workers Protected from Discrimination?: Unravelling the Patchwork of Federal, State, and Local Employment Protections (Movement Advancement Project, American Civil Liberties Union, and Lambda Legal, 2018), <u>https://www.lgbtmap.org/file/Brief-Employment-Landscape-Final.pdf</u>. 80 Molly Redden, "Justice Department: Sex Discrimination Ban Does Not Protect Transgender People," *The Guardian*, October 5, 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/oct/05/justice-department-transgender-sex-discrimination-ban</u>.

81 Julia Canzoneri and Robert Reese Oñate, "R.G. & G.R. Harris Funeral Homes Inc. v. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission," *The LII Supreme Court Bulletin*, accessed May 15, 2020, <u>https://www.law.cornell.edu/supct/cert/18-107</u>.

82 Amy Howe, "Argument Analysis: Justices Divided on Federal Protections for LGBT Employees," *SCOTUSblog*, October 8, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/10/argument-analysis-justices-divided-on-federal-protections-for-lgbt-employees/</u>.

83 *Bostock v. Clayton County, Georgia* 590 U.S. __(2020), https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/19pdf/17-1618_hfci.pdf; Amy Howe, "Opinion Analysis: Federal Employment Discrimination Law Protects Gay and Transgender Employees," *SCOTUSblog,* June 15, 2020, https://www.scotusblog. com/2020/06/opinion-analysis:federal-employment-discrimination-law-protects-gay-and-transgender-employees/.

84 Unsafe Abortion Protection Act, https://www.legis.la.gov/legis/ViewDocument.aspx?d=914189.

85 Amy Howe, "Argument Preview: Abortion Debate Returns to the Roberts Court," *SCOTUSblog*, February 26, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/02/argument-preview-abortion-debate-returns-to-the-roberts-court/</u>.

86 Brief of Amici Curiae of American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, et al., *June Medical Services LLC v. Russo* (no. 18-1323), <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/DocketPDF/18/18-1323/100434/20190520175434029_18-1323%20ACOG%20et%20al.%20cert.%20amicus%20brief.pdf</u>. 87 Aziza Ahmed, "Will the Supreme Court Legitimate Pretext?" *SCOTUSblog*, January 31, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/01/symposium-will-the-supreme-court-legitimate-pretext/</u>; Aziza Ahmed, "Medical Evidence and Expertise in Abortion Jurisprudence," *American Journal of Law and Medicine* 41, no. 1 (2015), <u>https://papers.csrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2508890</u>.

88 Ahmed, "Will the Supreme Court Legitimate Pretext?"; Howe, "Argument Preview: Abortion Debate Returns to the Roberts Court." For more on TRAP laws, see, "Targeted Regulation of Abortion Providers," Guttmacher Institute, accessed May 15, 2020, <u>https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/targeted-regulation-abortion-providers</u>.

89 Von Diaz, "TRAP Laws Are the New Battleground for Abortion Rights," *Colorlines*, November 5, 2013, <u>https://www.colorlines.com/articles/trap-laws-are-new-battleground-abortion-rights</u>.

90 Ahmed, "Will the Supreme Court Legitimate Pretext?"

91 Amy Howe, Argument Analysis: Justices Grapple with Louisiana Abortion Law," SCOTUSblog, March 4, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/03/</u> argument-analysis-justices-grapple-with-louisiana-abortion-law/.

92 Amy Howe, "Symposium: Justices to Tackle Disputes Over Access to Trump Financial Records," *SCOTUSblog*, March 9, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/03/symposium-justices-to-tackle-disputes-over-access-to-trump-financial-records/</u>; Adam Liptak, "Supreme Court to Rule on Release of Trump's Financial Records," *New York Times*, December 13, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/13/us/supreme-court-trump-financial-records.html</u>. 93 Amelia Thomson-DeVeaux, "How Will the Supreme Court Rule in the Battle Over Trump's Tax Returns," FiveThirtyEight, December 3, 2019, <u>https://fivethirtyeight.com/features/how-will-the-supreme-court-rule-in-the-battle-over-trump-tax-returns/</u>.

94 Liptak, "Supreme Court to Rule on Release of Trump's Financial Records."

95 Thomson-DeVeaux, "How Will the Supreme Court Rule in the Battle Over Trump's Tax Returns."

96 "Citizens United v. Federal Election Commission," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, https://www.oyez.org/cases/2008/08-205.

97 Tim Lau, "Citizens United Explained," Brennan Center for Justice, December 12, 2019, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/citizens-united-explained</u>.

98 Jayesh Rathod, "Argument Analysis: Justices Examine Structure and Purpose of Puzzling Immigration Statute," *SCOTUSblog*, November 6, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/11/argument-analysis-justices-examine-structure-and-purpose-of-puzzling-immigration-statute/; Jayesh Rathod, "Argument Preview: Can a Noncitizen be 'Inadmissible' if They Are Not Seeking Admission to the US?" *SCOTUSblog*, October 28, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/10/argument-preview-can-a-noncitizen-be-inadmissible-if-they-are-not-seeking-admission-to-the-u-s/</u>.</u>

99 Andrew Chung, "US Supreme Court Mulls Making It Easier to Deport Immigrants for Crimes," *Reuters*, November 4, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/</u> article/us-usa-court-immigration/u-s-supreme-court-mulls-making-it-easier-to-deport-immigrants-for-crimes-idUSKBN1XE239.

100 Barton v. Barr, 590 US _(2020), https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/19pdf/18-725_f2bh.pdf; Jayesh Rathod, "Opinion Analysis: Divided Court Upholds Restricting Reading of Immigration Statue, Limiting Relief to Noncitizens Facing Removal," SCOTUSblog, April 24, 2020, https://www. scotusblog.com/2020/04/opinion-analysis-divided-court-upholds-restrictive-reading-of-immigration-statute-limiting-relief-to-noncitizens-facing-removal/.

101 "Pereida v. Barr," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, <u>https://www.oyez.org/cases/2019/19-438</u>; Petition for a Writ of Certiorari for *Pereida v. Barr*, September 30, 2019, <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/DocketPDF/19/19-438/117799/20200206151722778_Pereida%20Cert%20Petition.pdf</u>. 102 Quoted in Gabriel Chin, "Argument Preview: What Does It Mean to 'Induce' or 'Encourage' Unlawful Presence?" *SCOTUSblog*, February 19, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/02/argument-preview-what-does-it-mean-to-induce-or-encourage-unlawful-presence/.</u>

104 Lorelei Laird, "The Supreme Court May Criminalize Immigrant Advocacy," *Slate*, November 18, 2019, <u>https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2019/11/</u> <u>supreme-court-criminalize-immigration-advocacy-sineneng-smith.html</u>; Brief for American Civil Liberties Union and American Civil Liberties Union of Northern California as Amicus Curiae, *US v. Sineneng-Smith*, no. 15-10614, 2-3, <u>https://www.sclu.org/legal-document/united-states-v-sineneng-smith-aclu-amicus-brief</u>. 105 Brief for the United States, *US v. Sineneng-Smith*, no. 19-67, <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/DocketPDF/19/19-</u>

67/124161/20191202184433375_19-67tsUnitedStates.pdf. 106 US v. Sineneng-Smith, 590 US _ (2020), https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/19pdf/19-67_n6io.pdf; Gabriel Chin, "Opinion Analysis: Lawyers

Should Lawyer, Judges Should Judge - The Court Remands *Sineneng-Smith,*" *SCOTUSblog*, May 7, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/05/opinion-analysis-lawyers-should-lawyer-judges-should-judge-the-court-remands-sineneng-smith/</u>.

107 Lachanda Reid and Gabriela Markolovic, "Nasrallah v. Barr," *The LII Supreme Court Bulletin*, accessed May 15, 2020, <u>https://www.law.cornell.edu/supct/cert/18-1432</u>.

108 Jennifer Chacon, "Argument Preview: Do Federal Courts Have Jurisdiction to Review a Challenge to an Administrative Denial of Relief under the Convention Against Torture?" *SCOTUSblog*, February 24, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/02/argument-preview-do-federal-courts-have-jurisdiction-to-review-achallenge-to-an-administrative-denial-of-relief-under-the-convention-against-torture/</u>.

109 Brief for *Amici Curiae* for Legal Service Providers in support of Petitioner Nidal Khalid Nasrallah, *Nasrallah v. Barr*, no. 18-1432, 8, 2, <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/DocketPDF/18/18-1432/125614/20191227124934674_18-1432%20tsac%20Legal%20Service%20Providers%20no%20appendix.pdf</u>.

110 Chacon, "Argument Preview: Do Federal Courts Have Jurisdiction to Review a Challenge to an Administrative Denial of Relief under the Convention Against Torture?"
111 Kari Hong, "Argument Preview: What Process is Due in Streamlined Administrative Procedures?" SCOTUSblog, February 24, 2020, <u>https://www.</u>

scotusblog.com/2020/02/argument-preview-what-process-is-due-in-streamlined-administrative-procedures/; "Department of Homeland Security v. Vijayakumar Thuraissigiam," American Civil Liberties Union, January 17, 2020, https://www.aclu.org/cases/department-homeland-security-v-vijayakumar-thuraissigiam. 112 Stephen Manning and Kari Hong, "Getting It Right: Access to Counsel in Rapid Removals," *Marquette Law Review* 101, no. 3 (Spring 2018), <u>https://scholarship.law.marquette.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=5355&context=mulr</u>; Hong, "Argument Preview: What Process is Due in Streamlined Administrative Procedures?"

113 Hong, "Argument Preview: What Process is Due in Streamlined Administrative Procedures?"

114 Manning and Hong, "Getting It Right: Access to Counsel in Rapid Removals," 680.

115 Manning and Hong, "Getting It Right: Access to Counsel in Rapid Removals," 677; Hong, "Argument Preview: What Process is Due in Streamlined Administrative Procedures?"

116 Quoted in Lisa Heinzerling, "Argument Preview: Justices to Consider Reach of Clean Water Act's Permitting Requirement," *SCOTUSblog*, October 30, 2019, https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/10/argument-preview-justices-to-consider-reach-of-clean-water-acts-permitting-requirement/.

117 "Federal Government Acts to Protect Maui Beaches from Pollution," Press Release, Earth Justice, June 7, 2016, <u>https://earthjustice.org/news/press/2016/federal-government-acts-to-protect-maui-beaches-from-pollution</u>.

118 Lisa Henzerling, "Argument Analysis: Context Trumps Text as Justices Debate Reach of Clean Water Act," *SCOTUSblog*, November 7, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/11/argument-analysis-context-trumps-text-as-justices-debate-reach-of-clean-water-act/</u>; "The Clean Water Case of the Century," Earthjustice, April 23, 2020, <u>https://earthjustice.org/features/supreme-court-maui-clean-water-case</u>.

119 Quoted in "The Clean Water Case of the Century Heads to the Supreme Court," Press Release, Earthjustice, November 4, 2019, https://wildhawaii.org/docs/HWF_SupremeCourt_Case_Nov2019.pdf.

120 County of Maui, Hawaii v. Hawaii Wildlife Fund, 590 US _ (2020), https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/19pdf/18-260_jifl.pdf.

121 Amy Howe, "Argument Analysis: Justices Leaning Toward a (Possibly Narrow) Ruling for Business in CERCLA Suit," *SCOTUSblog*, December 3, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/12/argument-analysis-justices-leaning-toward-a-possibly-narrow-ruling-for-business-in-cercla-suit/;</u> Kathleen McLaughlin, "A Tiny Town's Long Struggle to Rid Itself of Toxic Waste Reaches the Supreme Court," *The Washington Post*, December 1, 2019, <u>https://www.washingtonpost</u>. <u>com/national-security/a-tiny-towns-long-struggle-to-rid-itself-of-toxic-waste-reaches-the-supreme-court/2019/11/30/24d0e41e-1084-11ea-9cd7-a 1becbc82f5e_story.html</u>.

122 Quoted in McLaughlin, "A Tiny Town's Long Struggle to Rid Itself of Toxic Waste Reaches the Supreme Court."

123 Quoted in ibid.

124 Howe, "Argument Analysis: Justices Leaning Toward a (Possibly Narrow) Ruling for Business in CERCLA Suit."

125 Atlantic Richfield Co. v. Christian, 590 US _ (2020), https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/19pdf/17-1498_8mjp.pdf.

126 Amy Howe, "Opinion Analysis: Broad Consensus on a Narrow Win for Business in Superfund Dispute," *SCOTUSblog*, April 20, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/04/opinion-analysis-broad-consensus-on-a-narrow-win-for-business-in-superfund-dispute/</u>.

127 Cole Triedman, Andrew Javens, Jessie Sugarman, David Wingate, *American Utilities and the Climate Countermovement: An Industry in Flux* (Brown University Climate and Development Lab, 2019), <u>http://www.climatedevlab.brown.edu/uploads/2/8/4/0/28401609/cdl_utilities_report_fall_2019_.pdf</u>; Bruce Biewald, Devi Glick, Jamie Hall, Caitlin Odom, Cheryl Roberto, and Rachel Wilson, *Investing in Failure: How Large Power Companies are Undermining their Decarbonization Targets* (Synapse Energy Economics Inc., March 9, 2020), <u>https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5d4df99c531b6d0001b48264/t/5e640e8147d5f50a1ec2e717/1583615623480/Investing-in-Failure-20-005.pdf</u>.

128 Noah Sachs, "Argument Preview: Justices to Consider Whether the Appalachian Trail Blocks Proposed Natural Gas Pipeline," *SCOTUSblog*, February 18, 2020, https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/02/argument-preview-justices-to-consider-whether-the-appalachian-trail-blocks-proposed-natural-gas-pipeline/. 129 *Path of the Pipeline* (Southern Environmental Law Center, 2017), https://www.southernenvironment.org/inthepath/; Will Peischel, "The Energy Industry's 'Metaphysical' Argument for a Pipeline that Crosses the Appalachian Trail," *Mother Jones*, February 24, 2020, https://www.motherjones.com/environment.org/ integration of the Pipeline (Southern Environmental Law Center, 2017). https://www.southernenvironment.org/ integration of the Pipeline (Southern Environmental Law Center, 2017). https://www.southernenvironment.org/ integration of the Pipeline (Southern Environment of a Pipeline that Crosses the Appalachian Trail," *Mother Jones*, February 24, 2020, https://www.motherjones.com/environment/2020/02/supreme-court-appalachian-trail-pipeline/.

130 Path of the Pipeline.

131 Sachs, "Argument Preview: Justices to Consider Whether the Appalachian Trail Blocks Proposed Natural Gas Pipeline."

132 Ibid.

133 "Little Sisters of the Poor Saints Peter and Paul Home v. Pennsylvania," Oyez, accessed May 15, 2020, <u>https://www.oyez.org/cases/2019/19-431</u>; Adam Liptak, "Supreme Court to Consider Limits on Contraception Coverage," *New York Times*, January 17, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/17/us/supreme-court-contraception-coverage.html</u>.

134 Quoted in Liptak, "Supreme Court to Consider Limits on Contraception Coverage."

135 "Moral Exemptions and Accommodations for Coverage of Certain Preventive Services Under the Affordable Care Act," 83 FR 57592, https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2018/11/15/2018-24514/moral-exemptions-and-accommodations-for-coverage-of-certain-preventive-services-under-theaffordable; "Religious Exemptions and Accommodations for Coverage of Certain Preventive Services Under the Affordable Care Act," 83 FR 57536, https:// www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/11/15/2018-24512/religious-exemptions-and-accommodations-for-coverage-of-certain-preventive-servicesunder-the.

136 Ian Millhiser, "The Coming Supreme Court Showdown over Birth Control," Vox, January 17, 2020, https://www.vox.com/2020/1/14/21059931/ supreme-court-birth-control-religious-liberty-pennsylvania-little-sisters.

137 "Little Sisters of the Poor Saints Peter and Paul Home v. Pennsylvania," Oyez.

138 Liptak, "Supreme Court to Consider Limits on Contraception Coverage."

139 Amy Howe, "Justices to Review Constitutionality of CFPB Structure," *SCOTUSblog*, October 18, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/10/justices-to-review-constitutionality-of-cfpb-structure/</u>.

140 Amy Howe, "Argument Preview: Justices to Consider Constitutionality of CFPB Structure," *SCOTUSblog*, February 25, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.</u> com/2020/02/argument-preview-justices-to-consider-constitutionality-of-cfpb-structure/.

141 Deepak Gupta, "Symposium: Is Now Really the Time to Jettison Sensible, Longstanding Limitations on Presidential Power?" *SCOTUSblog*, February 13, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/02/symposium-is-now-really-the-time-to-jettison-sensible-longstanding-limitations-on-presidential-power/</u>. 142 Howe, "Argument Preview: Justices to Constitutionality of CFPB Structure."

143 Nikolas Bowie, "Will Puerto Rico Still Be Allowed to Govern Itself?" *New York Times*, October 9, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/09/opinion/puerto-rico-supreme-court.html</u>; *Hedge Papers No. 70: It's Time to Martin Act* (Hedge Clippers, March 2020), <u>https://populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/HP71-PR-NY-AG_AttorneyGeneralLetitiaJamesPuertoRico.pdf</u>; Lawrence Hurley, "US Supreme Court Justices Signal Support for Puerto Rico Oversight Board," *Reuters*, October 15, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-court-puertorico/u-s-supreme-court-justices-signal-support-for-puerto-rico-oversight-board-idUSKBN1WU29A</u>.

144 Amy Howe, "Argument Preview: Justices to Hear Argument in Appointments Clause Dispute Arising from Puerto Rico Debt Crisis," *SCOTUSblog*, October 10, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/10/argument-preview-justices-to-hear-argument-in-appointments-clause-dispute-arising-from-puerto-rico-debt-crisis/</u>. 145 Hurley, "US Supreme Court Justices Signal Support for Puerto Rico Oversight Board."

146 Van R. Newkirk II, "The Peril of Privatizing Prepa," *The Atlantic*, January 24, 2018, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2018/01/puerto-rico-will-privatize-prepa/551342/</u>.

147 Joseph Blocher and Mitu Gulati, "Puerto Rico's Colonial Status Hinges on a New York Hedge Fund's Greed," *The Hill*, November 25, 2017, <u>https://thehill.com/opinion/finance/361775-puerto-ricos-colonial-status-hinges-on-a-new-york-hedge-funds-greed</u>; Doug Mack, "The Strange Case of Puerto Rico," *Slate*, October 9, 2017, <u>https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2017/10/the-insular-cases-the-racist-supreme-court-decisions-that-cemented-puerto-ricos-second-class-status.html</u>. 148 Carlos I. Gorrín Peralta, "La legalidad de Promesa y la Junta," *El Nuevodia*, October 14, 2019, <u>https://www.elnuevodia.com/opinion/columnas/</u>

lalegalidaddepromesaylajunta-columna-2523282/.

149 Blocher and Gulati, "Puerto Rico's Colonial Status Hinges on a New York Hedge Fund's Greed."

150 Bowie, "Will Puerto Rico Still Be Allowed to Govern Itself?"

151 See for example, Peralta, "La legalidad de Promesa y la Junta."

152 Lisa Soronen, "Supreme Court to Decide What States May Do About 'Faithless Electors," *The National Conference of State Legislatures Blog*, January 23, 2020, <u>https://www.ncsl.org/blog/2020/01/23/supreme-court-to-decide-what-states-may-do-about-faithless-electors.aspx</u>; Ian Millhiser, "The Supreme Court Will Decide If 'Faithless Elector' Can Ignore the Will of the People," *Vox*, January 22, 2020, <u>https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2020/1/22/21074453/</u> supreme-court-faithless-electors-chiafalo-baca.

153 Ibid.

154 "Chiafalo v. Washington," Campaign Legal Center, accessed May 15, 2020, <u>https://campaignlegal.org/cases-actions/chiafalo-v-washington</u>. 155 Adav Noti, "The Chaos Coming for the US Election," *The Atlantic*, March 12, 2020, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/03/faithless-electors/607831/</u>.

156 Adam Liptak, "Supreme Court to Rule on Whether Much of Oklahoma Is an Indian Reservation," *New York Times*, December 13, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/13/us/supreme-court-oklahoma-indian-reservation.html</u>.

157 Ronald Mann, "Argument Preview: Justices to Hear Second Set of Argument on Reservation Status of Eastern Oklahoma," *SCOTUSblog*, April 30, 2020, https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/04/argument-preview-justices-to-hear-second-set-of-arguments-on-reservation-status-of-eastern-oklahoma/.

158 "What Happened on the Trail of Tears?" National Park Service, last updatedJuly 17, 2019, <u>https://www.nps.gov/trte/learn/historyculture/what-happened-on-the-trail-of-tears.htm</u>; Acee Agoyo, "Supreme Court Churns Along with Indian Country Case Amid Corona Crisis," *Indianz.com*, March 30, 2020, <u>https://www.indianz.com/News/2020/03/30/supreme-court-churns-along-with-indian-c.asp</u>.

159 Liptak, "Supreme Court to Rule on Whether Much of Oklahoma Is an Indian Reservation."

160 "Land Tenure History," Indian Land Tenure Foundation, accessed May 15, 2020, https://iltf.org/land-issues/history/.

161 Acee Agoyo, "Supreme Court Set to Resolve Indian Country Case on Second Try," *Indianz.com*, January 28, 2020, <u>https://www.indianz.com/News/2020/01/28/supreme-court-set-to-resolve-indian-coun.asp.</u>

162 Ibid. See Sharp v. Murphy, no. 17-1107, docket on SCOTUSblog, https://www.scotusblog.com/case-files/cases/sharp-v-murphy/.

163 Amy Howe, "Argument Preview: Justices to Consider Pleading Standard for Federal Law Barring Disrimination in Contracts," *SCOTUSblog*, November 7, 2019, https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/11/justices-to-consider-pleading-standard-for-federal-law-barring-discrimination-in-contracts/; "Case: Comcast Corp. v. National Association of African American-Owned Media," NAACP Legal Defense and Education Fund, accessed May 15, 2020, https://www.naacpldf.org/case-issue/comcast-corp-v-national-association-of-african-american-owned-media/.

164 Elie Mystal, "SCOTUS Is Back in Session and Cruelty Is on the Docket," *The Nation*, October 7, 2019, <u>https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/supreme-</u>court-preview/.

165 Amy Howe, "Argument Analysis: Justices Debate, But Do Not Resolve, Pleading Standard for Lawsuits Alleging Racial Discrimination in Contracts," *SCOTUSblog*, November 13, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/11/argument-analysis-justices-debate-but-do-not-resolve-pleading-standard-for-lawsuits-alleging-racial-discrimination-in-contracts/</u>.

166 Comcast Corp. v. National Association of African American-Owned Media, 589 US _(2020), <u>https://www.supremecourt.gov/</u>opinions/19pdf/18-1171_4425.pdf.

167 "Case: Comcast Corp. v. National Association of African American-Owned Media," NAACP Legal Defense and Education Fund; Ian Millhiser, "The Supreme Court Handed Down a Unanimous Decision that Bodes III for the Future of Civil Rights," *Vox*, March 25, 2020, <u>https://www.vox.com/2020/3/25/21192320/supreme-court-comcast-decision-civil-rights-mixed-motive-lawsuits</u>.

168 Quoted in "McKinney v. Arizona," Death Penalty Information Center, accessed May 18m 2020, <u>https://deathpenaltyinfo.org/stories/mckinney-v-arizona</u>. 169 "McKinney v. Arizona," Death Penalty Information Center; Amy Howe, "Argument Preview: Justices to Take on Procedural–But Important–Questions in Case of Arizona Dealth-Row Inmate," *SCOTUSblog*, December 9, 2019, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2019/12/argument-preview-justices-to-take-on-procedural-but-important-guestions-in-case-of-arizona-death-row-inmate/</u>.

170 McKinney v. Arizona, 589 US _ (2020), https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/19pdf/18-1109_5i36.pdf; Amy Howe, "Opinion Analysis: Court Upholds Death Sentences for Arizona Inmate," SCOTUSblog, February 25, 2020, https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/02/opinion-analysis-court-upholds-death-sentences-for-arizona-inmate/.

171 Armed Career Criminal Act, 18 U.S.C. § 924(c),

https://casetext.com/statute/united-states-code/title-18-crimes-and-criminal-procedure/part-i-crimes/chapter-44-firearms/section-924-penalties.

172 Leah Litman, "Argument Preview: Category Is: The Categorical Approach," SCOTUSblog, January 14, 2020, <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2020/01/</u> argument-preview-category-is-the-categorical-approach/.

173 Shular v. United States, 589 US _ (2020), https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/19pdf/18-6662_cOne.pdf.

174 Leigh Courtney, Sarah Eppler-Epstein, Elizabeth Pelletier, Ryan King, and Serena Lei, A Matter of Time: The Causes and Consequences of Rising Time Serviced in America's Prisons (Urban Institute, July 2017), https://apps.urban.org/features/long-prison-terms/intro.html.

175 Mandatory Minimum Penalties for Firearms Offenses in the Federal Criminal Justice System (United States Sentencing Commission, 2018), 38, https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/research-and-publications/research-publications/2018/20180315_Firearms-Mand-Min.pdf.



populardemocracyinaction.org



demandjustice.org